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MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 14TH JANUARY 2008

Parish Councillors present:

 John Close, Min Gould, Rebecca Goulden, Ann Halahan

Apologies – Simon Browne
Four members of the public attended.

1. There were no changes in Code of Conduct entries and no Disclosures of Interest.
2.  MINUTES

The Minutes for the meeting held on 12th November 2007 were proposed correct by Rebecca Goulden and seconded by John Close.

3. PLANNING – The Old School House

The council considered the application to alter and extend the car-port roof.  The council does not object in principle to the alteration proposed but it cannot support the application in its current form as the flat roof contravenes the village design statement. “Any extension or addition should reflect the forms, materials, age and character of the host building”.

4. MATTERS ARISING - None
5. FINANCE

The minutes of the Sub Finance Committee held on 20th December 2007 were read out and confirmed correct and signed by John Close.  The precept is the same amount £1360 as last year.

The council approved the following cheques 

a) Southern Electric (pond pump)





£17.66 

b) BDO Stoy Hayward (accounts)





£58.75

c) Southern Electric (pond pump)         




£32.50

The clerk has requested two outstanding invoices from Winterborne Stickland’s Parish clerk regarding our ¼ contribution to the liability insurance for Stickland Playing field.  

6. ROADS   

Min Gould to contact Clarence regarding the ruts in the road which keep appearing, particularly the hole on the left on the way to Stickland by the Fish Farm.  Also the large grip (soakaway ditch) on Bulbarrow Hill which has not been cleared.  The council noted the overhanging brambles and hedge at The Knapp.

7. DORSET BEST KEPT VILLAGE

The council considered the invitation to enter and declined.

8. PARISH WEBSITE

John Close reported that the village website is now online again.  There were 60 hits in December and new links have been added.
9.  RECYCLING – Nothing to report.

10.  DEMOCRATIC HALF HOUR   -   Nothing to report.

11.  OTHER MATTERS OF INTEREST 

The council confirmed the date of appointment of the replacement clerk, Mrs Fox as 1st July 2007.

The clerk has received  an introductory letter from PC Dave Mullins which will be added to the Notice Board detailing emergency and non emergency telephone numbers for police enquiries.

12.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Monday 10th March 2008.
The meeting closed at 8.38pm. 
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 10TH MARCH 2008

Parish Councillors present:

John Close, Rebecca Goulden, Ann Halahan, Simon Browne

Apologies – Min Gould
Three members of the public attended.

13. There were no changes in Code of Conduct entries and no Disclosures of Interest.
14.  MINUTES

The Minutes for the meeting held on 12th November 2007 were proposed correct by Rebecca Goulden and seconded by John Close.

15. MATTERS ARISING - None
16. FINANCE

   
The council approved the following cheques 

d) Clerks Salary (July-Dec + Expenses)




£260.00 

e) Winterborne Stickland Parish Council Playing Field Contribution
£115.92

f) Clerks Salary (Jan-Mar + Expenses)




£129.99

The Clerk reported that the Audit Commission have proposed to appoint BDO Stoy Hayward LLP as auditor to Winterborne Houghton Parish Council.  The appointment will be for a five year period, commencing with the 2007/2008 accounts.  The council are content with the Commission’s proposal.

17. ROADS   

Min Gould to contact Clarence regarding the pot hole by the pond.

18.  DEMOCRATIC HALF HOUR   

A parishioner reported that there have been two thefts in the village and also for villagers to be careful not to leave keys in their vehicles.

19. PARISH WEBSITE

The website is receiving a steady flow of hits.  The past events page is to be updated.
20.  OTHER MATTERS OF INTEREST 

Training courses for councillors arranged by DAPTC were discussed.  The Deputy Chair to check availability for the next Chairman’s Course in April.

21.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Monday 12th May 2008.
The meeting closed at 8.50pm. 
MINUTES OF PARISH MEETING

AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 12TH MAY 2008
Parish Councillors present:

Ann Halahan, Becky Goulden, John Close

Apologies:

Simon Browne, Min Gould

Five members of the public also attended

1.  Disclosure of Interest / Changes in Code of Conduct – None.
2. Chairman’s Report – The Vice Chairman gave a brief overview of the year on behalf of the Chairman.

3. Homewatch Report – Jenny White has attended most of the meetings at the Blandford Police Station.  Attendance at the meetings is good.  Break-ins have slightly decreased although there have been thefts in the village from fields and outbuildings.  Nothing has been recovered and no one has been charged.  Jenny will attend slightly less meetings over this year as she is regularly kept up to date by email.

4. Matters Arising.
BT have given the Parish Council a schedule to complete regarding the telephone box.  BT propose to remove it.  The Parish Council are going to register their objection.

5.  Accounts – The Accounts have been internally audited by Ed Friel and were signed by the Council.  A suggestion was made by the internal auditor to pay the electricity bill for the pond by Direct Debit.  The Clerk is to check with DAPTC if this is usual practice.

6.  Footpaths – Becky Goulden reported that there are a lot of rabbit holes and to be careful on the bridleways.  There appears to be occasional problems with guest parking at Downview Farmhouse blocking the pathway.  

A parishioner reported that the metal gate at the top of the bluebell wood at Higher Houghton was very difficult to open.  Another gate difficult to open, is the one at the top end of the Whiteway Track.  Ann Halahan reported that the disused telephone cable along the Whiteway Track is now seriously exposed and the hard outer sheath is dangerous for horses especially when wet.

The meeting concluded at 7.30pm.
 MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 12TH MAY 2008

Parish Councillors present:

Ann Halahan, Becky Goulden, John Close

Apologies:

Simon Browne, Min Gould

Six members of the public also attended.

7. Disclosure of Interest / Changes in Code of Conduct – None.

8.  Minutes of the meeting held on 10th March 2008 – John Close proposed correct and Becky Goulden seconded.

9. Appointment of New Chairman – John Close was proposed Chairman by Becky Goulden and Ann Halahan seconded.  Simon Browne was proposed Deputy Chairman by John Close and seconded by Becky Goulden.  John Close made a declaration of acceptance of office.

10.  Finance Sub Committee – John Close, Simon Browne and Lyn Fox were proposed by Becky Goulden and seconded by Ann Halahan.

11. Planning – The Terrace

Proposed conservatory to the front of the property – no objections.

12. Finance – The Council approved the following cheques;

Southern Electric



£  20.20  (2007 financial year)

DAPTC Subscription


£  65.92

Allianz Insurance (Liability)

£336.76

DAPTC Chairmans Seminar

£  10.00

13.  Roads - Min Gould advised the clerk prior to the meeting that she has contacted NDDC regarding the defects reported at the last meeting and is waiting for a reply.

14.  Democratic Half Hour – A member of the public noted that we have not had a visit from the district councillor recently.

15. Safer Neighbourhood – Police Community Service Officer, Luke Goddard attended on behalf of PC Dave Mullins.  In April there were two burglaries in the whole ward and 3 calls none of which required any action.  He advised that a new panel consisting of members in the community which  represent different agencies within the area, e.g. home watch coordinators, fire, housing, and schools is being organised to deal with problems and resolving them effectively.  There will be a presentation on 5th June 2008 – details to follow.

16.  Post Office Closures – Clerk to check with Stickland Parish Council’s Clerk to see if they are holding a meeting regarding this.

17.  Notice Board – This is suffering from condensation and requires slots on the sides to allow air through.  The lock casing is loose and it also requires a new varnish.  John Close has kindly volunteered to do this.

18. Common Land – Alan Chun has offered to take over grass cutting of the area around the Post Box.  At the triangle by the pond, coppicing is required which will wait until later on in the year.  Becky Goulden is to coordinate volunteers to strim the grass in this area.  Griff Jones has agreed to continue to maintain the strip in front of the pond and the Council thank him for this contribution.  Becky Goulden is to check the current condition of the land opposite the Old Post House.

19.  DAPTC Meeting – John Close attended the DAPTC Meeting at Okeford Fitzpaine on 10th April 2008 .

Tough Choices 08/09 was discussed.  Some currently unused toilets are to be refurbished and leased.  

Street cleaning is to be reviewed.

Leisure Centres – Gillingham is now closed, Sturminster Newton costs are shared between District and County Councils. 2009/2010 – The future of Shaftesbury and Blandford leisure centres to be reviewed.

There was general concern from town councillors that parishes were not taking Tough Choices seriously and that services would be under threat within the next year or two.  Less than half the North Dorset Parishes were represented at the meeting.

20. Chairman’s Seminar – On behalf of the chairman, John Close attended the Chairman’s Seminar on 23rd April 2008.

The first half of the seminar consisted of a presentation by Digital UK on the subject of the 2012 digital switchover.  (Some details of the switch over are on the village website).  There is help available from Digital UK on their 0800 number and on the internet.  Topics include the installation and use of a digibox.

Post office closures – The most effective way to protest is by writing individual letters and not by petitions.  The Federation of Small Shopkeepers might help by setting up operating schemes for post offices operating within village shops.  After closure Post Offices will not be less than 3 miles apart.  Saving a Post Office is likely to result in closure of another since the total number of closures has been decided.

Points from the Chief Executive John Parker 

Councillor Conduct, refer to www.opsi.gov.uk which gives details of the new regulations.

Community Wellbeing – Some aspects such as environmental improvement might require the appointment of an expert plus the training of the clerk and the councillors.  Funds cannot be obtained from the parish precept, it is expected that parishes/authorities will liaise with each other.

Public Loan Board – DAPTC have information on obtaining grants or loans for projects.

21.  Parish Website – The front page of the village website has been updated and changes made to the arts and crafts page.  New links have been added on the community and environment.  In April there were 900 hits from the USA, 200 from the Netherlands and 118 from the UK.
22. Date of Next Meeting – 14th July 2008.

A parishioner thanked the Council and Clerk for their contribution over the year.

The meeting concluded at 8.45pm.

MINUTES OF EXTRAORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL

MEETING AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 30TH JUNE 2008

Parish Councillors present:

John Close, Min Gould, Rebecca Goulden, Ann Halahan
Apologies:
Simon Browne
Two members of the public attended.

There were no changes in Code of Conduct entries and no Disclosures of Interest.
1.  Planning application – Linden Lea.


Application to convert existing garage to a study and erect 
replacement 
garage.

The Councillors considered the application.

There were no objections and the Council approved the application.

2. Planning application – Whiteways Farm.

Application to erect conservatory to rear of property.

The Councillors considered the application.

There were no objections and the Council approved the application.

The meeting closed at 7.36pm.
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

AT ST.ANDREWS CHURCH ROOM, WINTERBORNE HOUGHTON

ON MONDAY 14TH JULY 2008

Parish Councillors present:

Min Gould, Ann Halahan, Becky Goulden, Simon Browne

Apologies:

John Close

Three members of the public also attended.

There were no changes in Code of Conduct entries and no Disclosures of Interest.

The minutes for the Annual Parish Meeting held on 12th May 2007 were proposed as a correct record by Becky Goulden and seconded by Simon Browne.

The minutes for the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 30th June 2008 were proposed as a correct record by Becky Goulden and seconded by Simon Browne.

MATTERS ARISING

None

FINANCE

The Council is in the process of changing the signatories for the Portman Account which is now operated by the Nationwide.  Chairman and Deputy Chair to complete form for new account.

The council approved the following cheques:

Chairman’s Seminar


£25.00

Southern Electric – (Pond)

£27.40

BDO Stoy Hayward – Accounts
£58.75

ROADS

Min Gould has contacted Clarence three times regarding the drain by the pond.  No action has been taken to date.  MG to contact Clarence again.

FOOTPATHS

BG has contacted the council regarding Footpath 9 by Down View Farm which requires strimming and for the Council to erect a sign requesting visitors not to block the access to the footpath.  Simon Browne to deal with fallen tree at Higher Houghton.

PARISH WEBSITE

Nothing to report.

DEMOCRATIC HALF HOUR – Nothing was raised.

OTHER MATTERS OF INTEREST

A parishioner mentioned the recurring problem of dog faeces.  BG to put up some new posters.  Also there are 4 Moor Hen eggs on the pond, three of which have hatched.

DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Monday 8th September 

The meeting closed at 8.05pm.



An ORDINARY MEETING of this Parish Council was held in St Andrew’s Church Room on Monday the 9th September 2008, at 7-30pm.


	
	
	Action by

	001
	Attendance

Cllrs. Simon Browne, John Close, Becky Goulden and Ann Halahan attended.  Audrey Burch our District Councillor, four parishioners and John Gill were also present.  Apologies for absence were received from Min Gould and Hilary Cox, our County Councillor  John Close presided. 
	Noted

	002
	Declarations of Interests
	

	
	No declaration of interests or change of notifiable personal circumstances was received.
	Noted

	003
	Appointment of Clerk
	

	
	a
	It was proposed by John Close, seconded by Simon Browne and carried unanimously that John Gill’s appointment to the post of Clerk/RFO is confirmed with effect from 1st September 2008, to serve at the pleasure of the Council.
	Noted

	
	b
	His initial salary will be £500.00 plus £50.00 fixed expenses per annum paid pro rata.  With the exception of matters expressly relating to highways and public rights of way, he will be responsible for carrying out all the other administrative and financial functions of the Council, in accordance with instructions issued to him from time to time by the Council.  It was agreed that a verbal contract would be considered binding by both parties. 
	Noted

	
	c
	It was agreed that the newly appointed Clerk/RFO would supersede Lynda Fox on the Finance Committee (sic), but as a non-voting advisor only. The Finance Committee was confirmed as comprising of John Close and Simon Browne.
	Noted

	004
	Minutes
	

	
	The Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council held on the 14th July 2008, were unanimously accepted as a true record of proceedings on the proposition of Ann Halahan and seconded by Becky Goulden.
	Clerk

	005
	Matters Arising
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	Noted

	
	
	

	
	
	

	006
	Reports
	

	
	a
	In the absence of Min Gould, the Chairman read her report on highway matters, in which she confirmed that all the outstanding repairs had been completed, except for a deep gully by the fish farm, in the neighbouring parish of Winterborne Stickland.
	Noted

	
	b
	The chairman read a letter from a parishioner, drawing attention to the chaos likely to ensue when the road is closed for repairs local to the PH Hall and the Hollow forms the only possible diversionary route into the village for vehicles.  A lively debate thereupon ensued culminating in the Clerk being instructed to ask Hilary Cox, our County Councillor, to arrange a site meeting with appropriate officers of the Highway Authority, including herself, for open discussions on the problem. 
	Clerk

	
	c
	Becky Goulden gave a report on the parish rights of ways as follows:

· The order has been confirmed to divert part of bridleway 3 from a point adjacent to Higher Houghton House to run north westerly to grid reference ST80430526.

· Footpath No 9 has recently been trimmed as is now passable. An approach is to be made to the owner of the adjacent cottage, in an attempt to prevent cars parking at the village end of this path. 
	B Goulden & Clerk



	
	d
	John Close reported that there had been 1,201 and 1,506 hits on the website in July and August respectively.  In both months more than half originated from the USA followed by the Netherlands accounting for a further 20%.  Local interest was thought to represent only about a percent or two.
	Noted

	007
	Planning
	

	
	a
	Consideration was given to application 2/2008/0815 to erect a single storey summer house at Dog’s Hole Cottages, Higher Houghton.  It was agreed to raise no objection.
	Clerk

	
	b
	Consideration was given to application 2/2008/0823 to rebuild, raise the roof and incorporate a lantern style roof light on the former cowshed at Dunbury Farmhouse.  It was agreed to raise no objection.
	Clerk

	008
	Finance
	

	
	a 
	It was proposed by Becky Goulden, seconded by Ann Halahan and carried unanimously that the following cheques are signed: 

· 000081 – Precision Pwk Ltd – £410.25 – Pond pump (retrosp’ly).

· 000082 – Allianz Ins plc - £9.66 – Increase in Fidelity Cover to £4k.

· 000083 – Lynda Fox - £229.16 – Salary £208.33 + exps £20.83. 
	Clerk/RFO

	
	b
	The clerk informed the meeting that under s519 of the Income & Corporation Tax Act 1988 Local Authorities, including Parish Councils, are exempt from the payment of Income Tax.  

The following actions were authorised on the two bank accounts:

· Change of recipient of statements to the new Clerk/RFO.

· Obtain tax exemption form for the Business Instant Access a/c.

· Apply for a refund of tax previously paid.
	Clerk/RFO

	
	c
	The Clerk/RFO undertook to prepare a draft Asset Register and Risk Assessment sheets for presentation at the next meeting.
	Clerk/RFO

	
	d
	It was agreed that the credit balance standing in the recently closed bridleway/footpath maintenance fund held with the Portman Building Society, is transferred to a new ‘Association’ account with the Nationwide Building Society with John Close and Simon Browne as signatories. 
	John Close & Simon Browne

	
	e
	Interest was expressed, subject to cost, in NDDC’s scheme for the ‘chargeable provision of litter/dog waste bins’. 
	Clerk/RFO

	
	f
	It was agreed to apply for the retention of the Red Telephone Box in accordance with the scheme detailed in the DAPTC Chief Executive’s Circular 12/08.
	Clerk/RFO

	009
	Democratic Period
	

	
	No points were raised.
	Noted

	010
	Correspondence
	

	
	A number of items of correspondence were reviewed and left on the table.
	Noted

	011
	Other Business
	

	
	It was confirmed that the notice board is for Council notices only.


	Noted

	
	The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9-16pm.
	


Signed ………………………… Presiding Chairman         Date ……………………………    

Please note that the foregoing do not become minutes until approved by Council and signed to that effect by the Presiding Chairman at the next meeting.



An ORDINARY MEETING of this Parish Council was held in St Andrew’s Church Room on Monday the 10th November 2008, at 7-30pm.


	
	
	Action by

	012
	Attendance

Cllrs. Simon Browne, John Close, Becky Goulden and Ann Halahan attended together with PC Dave Mullins, eleven parishioners (some part time) and the Clerk.  Apologies for absence were received from Min Gould, District Councillor Audrey Burch, and County Councillor Hilary Cox. John Close presided. 
	Noted

	013
	Declarations of Interests
	

	
	No declaration of interests or change of notifiable personal circumstances was received.
	Noted

	014
	Minutes
	

	
	The Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council held on the 8th September 2008, were confirmed and signed.
	Clerk

	015
	Matters Arising
	

	
	There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	Noted

	016
	Democratic Period (Excluding planning which was taken under item 020a.
	

	
	a
	Complaints were lodged on the muddy state of the roads, inevitably exacerbated by the recent increased traffic flow in the Hollow, arising from the road closure by the PH Hall in Winterborne Stickland.  Also the three grips in the Hollow are blocked and in urgent need of clearing.  It was felt that the roads should be swept as part of the ‘after care’ of the road works.  The Clerk is to seek remedial work with DCC.
	Clerk

	
	b
	Reports were received that illegal substances are being taken in the Sports Field in Winterborne Stickland, of which Winterborne Houghton Parish Council is a joint owner.  PC Dave Mullins appealed for anyone with evidence to contact him. 
	Noted

	017
	Reports
	

	
	a
	In the absence of Min Gould, the Chairman read her report on highway matters, in which she advised that there are no matters outstanding.
	Noted

	
	b
	Becky Goulden reported that the village end of Footpath No. 9 is still being blocked by parked cars using the adjacent holiday let.  She is pursuing a remedy through DCC.
	Becky

	
	c
	John Close reported that the number of visitors to the website had increased to 120 in October, representing a 20/30% increase on last year.  He is introducing changes in the design to make it more user- friendly.
	Noted

	
	d
	The Chairman reported that the pond has recently been cleaned by voluntary labour and is now in pristine condition.  He expressed grateful thanks to Griff and Ros Jones and Rose Grant for their continuing contribution to the pond’s maintenance.
	Noted

	018
	Sport’s Field
	

	
	a
	The Clerk outlined the legal position on the ownership of the Sports Field, details of which he had extracted from the records.  Whereas Council was in agreement to have the situation regularised, to bring it into line with current administration practices, it was not considered necessary to involve outside agencies in the process, incurring substantial expense.  A meeting of representatives of the landlords is to be convened in the near future.  


	Clerk

	019
	Asset register & Risk Assessment
	

	
	a
	The Clerk tabled a preliminary draft of the Asset Register, which will require revision after discussions with the landlords (as item 018a).  It will then be resubmitted for formal approval of the Council.
	Clerk

	
	b
	The Clerk tabled a preliminary draft of the Risk Assessment, which was discussed and Council’s requirements established.  The Clerk will incorporate the revisions and resubmit it for formal approval.
	Clerk

	020
	Planning
	

	
	a
	Under the second Democratic Period Simon Barnes, the owner of Higher Houghton House, explained the rationale behind his application to demolish the existing dwelling and erect an enlarged house on the same site.  A number of parishioners expressed concern over the effects the increased traffic flow would have on the narrow roads, although this was not, in fact, a material planning consideration.  Nevertheless, if the application is approved the matter will need further consideration.
	Noted

	
	b
	Consideration was given to application 2/2008/0918 to demolish the existing house and erect a larger dwelling at Higher Houghton Farm.  It was agreed to raise no objection.
	Clerk

	
	c
	Consideration was given to the application to fell the yew trees at Well Cottage, Water Lane.  Under the prevailing circumstances of the potential danger these tree pose to children and animals, it was agreed to raise no objection.
	Clerk

	
	d
	The following decisions were tabled:

· 2/2008/0815 – To erect a summer house at Dogshole Cottage – Approved.

· 2/2008/0823 – To carry out alterations to Dunbury Farmhouse – Approved.
	Noted

	021
	Trees
	

	
	a
	It was agreed to ask Dominic Gane for his opinion on the condition of the beech tees at the entrance to the Church.
	Clerk

	022
	Finance
	

	
	a 
	It was proposed by John Close, seconded by Simon Browne and carried unanimously that the following cheques are signed: 

· 000084 – John Close – £42.30 – Reimbursement of website fees (retrospectively).

· 000085 – Southern Electric - £23.38 – Pond pump (retrospectively).

· 000086 – Wint. Stickland PC - £60.28 – Insurance of Sports Field. 
	Clerk/RFO

	
	b
	The Clerk informed the meeting of the following income:

· Refund (waived fee) of £9.66 from Allianz Ins plc for increased fidelity cover.

· Receipt of £680.00 being the second instalment of the annual precept.

· Refund of tax paid on Lloyd’s TSB savings a/c (sum to be advised).

· Receipt of £22.59 interest accrued from the closure of the Portman BS a/c to the opening of the Nationwide BS a/c.
	Clerk/RFO

	
	c
	Following a request from BLCAG for individual parishes to contribute to the upkeep of the Blandford Leisure Centre through the parish rate, the relevant sums involved had been published on both the website and the notice board, seeking local opinion.  No formal replies had been received but the consensus of the meeting was definitely against doing so.  It was therefore decided not to make a contribution.
	Clerk/RFO

	
	d
	The Clerk table a request from NDDC for our estimates of expenditure for 2009/10 to be submitted by the 23rd January 2009.  It was agreed to convene a meeting of the Finance Committee at 2-00pm on Tuesday the 23rd December 2008, to consider the matter.
	Fin Com & Clerk

	
	e
	No formal acknowledgement has been received to our request to take part in the ‘Adopt a Kiosk’ scheme, although the general informed view is the scheme has been shelved.  Official notification is pending.


	Noted

	023
	Correspondence
	

	
	All the correspondence received had been circulated prior the meeting.
	Noted

	024
	Other Business
	

	
	PC Dave Mullins gave a brief report stating that he will endeavour to attend Council Meetings when he is available to do so.  He said that he and PCSO Luke Goddard, were both members of the Safer Neighbourhood team, allocated to the Blandford Rural Southern area, which comprises some twenty eight villages.  He will distribute information from time to time which Council agreed to display on the notice board and publish on the website. 


	Noted

	
	The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9-30pm.
	


Signed ………………………… Presiding Chairman         Date ……………………………    

Please note that the foregoing do not become minutes until approved by Council and signed to that effect by the Presiding Chairman at the next meeting.
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